
 

 

Cuyahoga Falls City Council 
Minutes of the Public Affairs  Committee Meeting 

October 20, 2008 
 
 
Members: Kathy Hummel, Chair 
  Vince Rubino 
  Ken Barnhart 
 
Mrs. Hummel called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.   All members were present. 
 
Legislation Conside red 
Sub. Temp. Ord. A-103 (dated 10-14-08) 
Temp. Ord. A-115 
Temp. Ord. A-116 
Temp. Ord. A-118 
 
Discussion: 
 
Sub. Temp. Ord. A-103 (dated 10-14-08) 
An ordinance creating the non-bargaining positions of Mayor’s Court Magistrate, Mayor’s Court Clerk 
and Part-Time Assistant Mayor’s Court Clerk and declaring an emergency. 
 
Mr. Rubino asked to be excused from participating in discussing and voting on this ordinance because his 
wife is currently an employee of the court.  Mrs. Klinger asked to be excused as her husband is also a 
court employee. 
 
Mr. Arrington referred to the information packet he sent to Council members (attached).  He stated that a 
mayor’s court will benefit the citizens who are ticketed within the City because fines will be much less.  
A typical traffic ticket in the Cuyahoga Falls Municipal Court, on waiver, is $164.  Of that, $114 is for 
court costs and $50 is the fine.  That $114 is supposed to be applied towards the operation of the court 
and the $50 fine should go back to the community that issued the citation.  However, it does not work that 
way in this court because the court costs are never enough to pay for the operation of the court which 
means the fine money stays with the court and doesn’t go back to the issuing community.  He referred to 
the sheet showing a 15-year history.  In 2007, fines by Cuyahoga Falls citizens totaled $333,724.  That 
money, however, was needed to pay the court along with an additional $96,000.  If Cuyahoga Falls does 
not have a mayor’s court, that $333,724 will go to the City of Stow to fund the operation of the Stow 
Municipal Court.  If Cuyahoga Falls has a mayor’s court, it will be able to retain a large portion of the 
money to fund police operations.  Mr. Brodzinski added that each year, Cuyahoga Falls, as host city to the 
court, had to remit an additional $80,000 to $90,000 of revenue to the court.  He stated that Mr. Walters 
has brought up the idea to apply fines from a mayor’s court toward specific safety projects, such as Crime 
Stoppers.   
 
Mrs. Hummel stated that the numbers for a mayor’s court were based on 4,000 cases a year, which would 
mean a net income of between $80,000 - $90,000 once everything is up and running.  She asked how 
certain that 4,000 figure was.  Mr. Arrington stated it would mostly likely be more.  They used 4,000 
cases as a worst case scenario.  There were 9,000 cases last year and he feels the City could easily have 
6,000 to 7,000 cases.  Mrs. Hummel thanked Administration for the detailed position descriptions. She 
asked about the magistrate’s salary and benefits.  Mr. Arrington stated the magistrate would be part-time 
and, therefore, is not entitled to healthcare.  The magistrate’s salary is based on current Pay Grade 29. 
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Mr. Walters asked what would happen should this ordinance fail.  Mr. Arrington stated the City would 
still find a way to do the court with current employees.  It is Administration’s intent to have a mayor’s 
court.  This ordinance provides the cleanest way to do that.  Without it, they could still get it done.  It may 
not be as efficient but it will be done.  Mr. Walters stated if the court is so out of line with its fines, the 
elected officials should be held accountable for it.  What he has to answer to his constituents is how a 
mayor’s court will benefit them.  He does not feel “cheaper tickets” is a good answer, but believes 
additional safety-related benefits is.  He feels the fine money should be geared towards safety.  If  there is 
a benefit to the residents with the generated funds, he is for it. 
 
Mrs. Pyke stated that Council members receive a lot of complaints about speeding and commented on the 
decrease in the number of tickets issued over the years.  Mr. Arrington stated that the City has fewer 
officers on the street and has even heard that some of those officers were reluctant to issue tickets because 
they know how much the offender has to pay.  There are many reasons why tickets are down but it is not 
a policy of this City to write fewer tickets.  It is up to each officer’s discretion whether to issue a warning 
or a citation.  Mayor Robart stated that if the average resident receives a ticket for a minor violation, they 
currently pay $164 to the municipal court but would pay only $82 to a mayor’s court.  He feels most 
would say that is a good thing.  This is a question of controlling costs and he thinks it is a win-win 
situation.   
 
Mrs. Ritzinger stated she agreed with Mr. Walters.  If there is something in place, such as Crime 
Stoppers, that makes this a positive thing.  Mr. Ihasz also agreed with Mr. Walters that the City would 
need to show what it is going to do with the revenue.  He was concerned about how a move such as this 
would affect the City’s relationship with Stow, especially with the current hospital project.  Mr. Arrington 
stated there are some regional projects that work because of the benefit to all involved and the hospital is 
one.  Each mayor needs to take care of the constituents he or she serves.  Cities are not in competition 
with each other.   
 
Mrs. Colavecchio stated she would not be supporting this for several reasons.  She believes that 
“regionalism” is more than just a buzz word.  In this time of economic crisis, our government must act 
responsibly and that means cooperation with our urban neighbors to avoid duplication of services and 
raiding revenues.  She also feels a mayor’s court would create an unnecessary, additional layer of 
government in our City where none currently exists.  The citizens will be well served by the new, state -of-
the-art facility constructed in Stow.  If the fees charged by that court are deemed excessive, then it is up to 
the citizens of the 16 communities it serves to send that message at election time.  She also feels she 
cannot support a quasi-judicial system that has been “called out” by the Chief of our Supreme Court for 
the obvious inherent conflict of interest created by mayor’s courts.  She believes that establishing a 
mayor’s court is a step backward for the City and that we shouldn’t taint the reputation our City has 
worked hard to establish in being one that is both progressive and innovative in its approaches to City 
services. 
 
Janet DeAntonio, President of Stow City Council, 3760 Darrow spoke out against this ordinance.  She 
believes that regionalism is important and that passage of this ordinance would adversely affect that.   She 
felt that the income that Administration shows a mayor’s court generating seemed very generous and 
added that there are many costs associated with running a court that may not have been taken into 
account.  Her letter setting forth her comments is attached. 
 
Jim Costello, Stow Councilman, indicated the letter itself states the general feeling of Stow’s Council.  
Should this legislation pass, he feels it is going to be a burden and believes it is wrong for a community to 
pull out just so it can receive its money.  It is against the spirit of regionalism. 
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Mrs. Truby stated that everyone keeps talking about regionalism.  She wanted Council to be aware that 
the City of Stow tried to take one of Cuyahoga Falls’ top five employers and she had to work very hard 
with the president of that company to keep them in the City.  She added with regard to the hospital, things 
do not always look as good as it does on paper.  Mayor Robart stated that regionalism is just a buzz word.  
Anyone who thinks that we are just going to give something to benefit another city is wrong.  He thought 
it ironic that Ms. DeAntonio used the term in an attempt to sway Council to vote against this ordinance.  
Stow took an office complex from Hudson and also blackballed Cuyahoga Falls from joining COG.  He 
stated that Stow did not want Cuyahoga Falls to be a part of the hospital project and did everything it 
could to prevent it. 
 
Mrs. Hummel agreed with Mrs. Colavecchio’s comments.  She feels Columbus needs to make 
adjustments to tax incentives so that businesses have better tax abatements to remain in one place vs. 
moving from city to city.  That is not something that local governments can control.  The state legislature 
has just chosen not to do it.  Based on information presented, she pointed out that the mayor can create 
this court without Council’s approval so the bottom line is that there will be a mayor’s court.  If the City 
has a mayor’s court and pulls the easy money from the municipal court, the municipal court will have to 
raise its fines even higher for the offender.  The revenue generated from the mayor’s court needs to be 
spelled out as to what it was going towards and earmarked by a separate line.  Mrs. Hummel asked 
whether an additional piece of legislation could be prepared that would accompany this that would spell 
out what the proceeds from the mayor’s court would be used for.  Mr. Arrington stated he could prepare 
one but asked Council to keep in mind that each piece of legislation is not bound on other legislation, 
such as one stating that money from the mayor’s court can only be spent on “X”.   Even Council is not 
bound by its own ordinances.  With regard to the magistrate, the Ohio Revised Code states that the 
magistrate should be appointed by the mayor.  The municipal court can raise its costs more but the flip 
side is it needs to control its spending.  Mr. Arrington gave a history of the court’s spending.  He pointed 
out there were steps the City attempted to take to keep the court here.  They would like to use generic 
language in this legislation regarding public safety and law enforcement matters.  He will draft and 
distribute a substitute via email tomorrow.  The City needs to hire someone to get the court up and 
running.  Mr. Walters stated he was fine with the generic language.  Mrs. Ritzinger also agreed.  Mrs. 
Pyke asked about the type of cases the mayor’s court would hear.  Mr. Arrington stated it would be the 
guilty or no contest matters, and most of those would be waivers.  The City hopes to have something set-
up so that offenders have the option to pay their fines on-line.  If someone pleads not guilty and requests a 
trial, that case would go to municipal court.  That scenario could change but right now it is the intent to 
handle only the routine cases.  Mayor Robart added he would not be involved in any cases, and pointed 
out that all offenders have a choice to go to mayor’s court or to municipal court.  Also, if they do not like 
the mayor’s court findings, they can go to the municipal court.  Mr. Arrington stated information will be 
posted on the website and also at the clerk’s office.  Information could also be printed on the ticket.  He 
added that people always have the opportunity to hire an attorney.   
 
Mrs. Hummel asked if there was any potential for additional Law Department staff as a result of the 
mayor’s court.  Mr. Arrington stated he did not see a reduction but he also did not see the need for 
additional staff. 
 
Mr. Mader concurred with Mr. Walters’ comments.  He could tell that Mr. Walters spent a lot of time 
doing research on the matter.  If Administration came up with a substitute that speaks to what Mr. Walters 
has suggested, Mr. Mader felt it would be good for all citizens.  He is in support of the added stipulation. 
 
Mayor Robart stated that Stow went into this with their eyes open.  The City advised them of its 
intentions before they designed the building.  They were not blindsided.  They’ve admitted the court costs 
are too high.  Before Hoover became judge, the other judges came to Board of Control routinely.  There 
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are currently no checks and balances in the court.  Maybe this will make them do something about it.  
Mrs. Hummel stated the ultimate choice lies with the voters.  Mr. Arrington stated it is the City’s intent to 
have a mayor’s court.  To think it could be run without additional appropriation would be a mistake.  
Money must be spent to purchase computers, and the City has no one to be a magistrate, so one would 
have to be hired through contract, Board of Control,  and ordinance of Council.  Do not think the City can 
operate a mayor’s court without appropriating money. 
 
Committee recommended bringing out Sub. Temp. Ord. No. A-103 (dated 10-14-08). 
 
Temp. Res. A-115  
A resolution declaring that it is the policy of the City of Cuyahoga Falls to maintain maximum 
compliance with the Fair and Accurate Credit Transaction (FACT) Act, its amendments, laws, and 
regulations, and declaring an emergency. 
 
Mr. Arrington stated there are new federal requirements to protect people from identify theft.  Therefore, 
the City needs to have a policy in place to protect people.  Some of the federal requirements are geared 
more towards the private sector.  Hope Jones stated the F.A.C.T. Act applies to the City because it is a 
utility provider.  The City must implement a procedure for detecting red flags and for responding to red 
flags when they are detected.  It must also look at the policy on a yearly basis and update it.  Once this is 
approved, it will be rolled out. 
 
Committee recommended bringing out Temp. Ord. No. A-115. 
 
Temp. Ord. A-116  
An ordinance to change the name of Cochran Road to Paw Place from and including 222 Cochran Road 
East to the intersection with Cavalier Trail, and declaring an emergency. 
 
Mrs. Colavecchio was approached by the Humane Society with respect to a name change of their road.  
This just changes the name of their address and affects no other addresses.  The Society has a portion of 
Cochran Road this is just their own.  This would help people locate the Society. 
 
Mrs. Hummel stated she is not normally enthusiastic about these changes but it makes sense in this 
instance.  You cannot get to the Humane Society on Cochran Road from State Road.  She was concerned 
about the safety forces finding it but she assumed they would be made aware of the name change. 
 
Committee recommended bringing out Temp. Ord. No. A-116. 
 
Temp. Ord. A-117  
An ordinance amending the traffic control file by providing or installation of various traffic 
control devices, and declaring an emergency. 
 
Chief Conley stated this addresses five items:  (1) prohibit parking in the Woodhaven Subdivision on one 
side of the street from 744 Woodhaven to 824 Woodhaven because a hill and curve make it difficult to 
see; (2) prohibit parking on both sides of Chart Road from 407 Chart to 721 Chart, which is the 
unimproved portion of the road; (3) prohibit parking on one side of the entrance to Boulder Estates on 
Boulder Boulevard off of State Road; (4) prohibit parking on the even side of Lloyd Street because it is a 
narrow street; (5) prohibit parking on the even side of Sill between Newberry and Main, which is more of 
a cleanup because there is no parking now. 
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Mr. Mader stated that three out of the five are in Ward 8.  He has been receiving a lot of calls and 
appreciates the traffic committee coming forward with this. 
 
Committee recommended bringing out Temp. Ord. No. A-117. 
 
Temp. Ord. A-118  
 
An ordinance abolishing the position of General Foreman in the Electric Department and 
amending the pay grade for the position of Assistant Electric Utility Superintendent to Pay Grade 
31 and declaring an emergency. 
 
Mrs. Carr distributed an organizational chart.  She stated there were two major retirements this 
year so they took a look at the structure within the department.  They are creating two assistant 
superintendent positions—one of operations who would do what the general foreman does and 
one for planning and administration who would do what the assistant superintendent currently 
does.  There will be cross-training.  She  felt this would be a good opportunity to bring the two 
pay grades together and decided level 31 would fit.  It is a fair wage when comparing the 
positions to other communities. 
 
Mr. Bye stated that over the years, there have been many changes.  They are attempting to bring 
things up-to-date by placing the two positions on an even keel, which will also help them work 
together better to make things smoother.  They will be promoting from within.  Mrs. Klinger 
asked how the two assistant superintendent positions compared to other assistants within the 
City.  Mrs. Carr stated she will provide a list but assistants generally fall within pay grades 
25-29.  In Utilities, they have been slightly higher.  The water superintendent is at 32.  She will 
continue to re-evaluate things with retirements.  Mrs. Klinger asked about the criteria for these 
positions.  Mr. Bye stated the assessment was open to foremen.  Mrs. Carr added that individuals 
must possess a high school education and have so many years experience working with electric.  
She stated she would provide a copy of the civil service form to Mrs. Klinger.   
 
Mrs. Hummel asked if changes to any other positions were anticipated.  Mr. Bye stated that after 
these positions were filled, there would be foreman positions to fill.  He is currently down five 
employees.  
 
Committee recommended bringing out Temp. Ord. No. A-118. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.  
 




































